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STOKE ORCHARD AND TREDINGTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

Minutes of the meeting held 5th April at Stoke Orchard Community Centre  

Present: R Chatham (Chairman), A. Macdonald, J Guilder, P. Ternouth, T. Juckes, J. Newton 
Attendees: Clerk/RFO M. Hinde, S. Shorrock 2 members of the Police  

 

05.04.22.1 The Chairman will formally ask if anyone is intending recording or filming the meeting 
There were no requests to record or film the meeting. 
05.04.22.2 To receive comments from the public – no decisions will be made on issues raised. 
Items requiring decisions will be added to the agenda of the next meeting  
S. Shorrock was requested to raise the issue of sticklebacks in the ditch making it not permissible to 
clear. The chairman advised this would be discussed in item 14  
 
The police provided a report where they confirmed that in comparison to last year there had been a 
decrease in crime in the area. There had been an incident of assault without injury where there was 
an altercation between motorists over whos right of way it was when there was a fallen tree during 
storm Eunice. The police also reported that there were two incidents of drug possession in 2021 but 
this year there had been none. 
05.04.22.3 To receive and consider apologies for absence and to confirm the meeting is quorate 
Apologies received from Cllr A Troughton and Borough Cllr H Mclain. 
05.04.22.4 To receive declarations of interest for items on the agenda below, including Disclosable 
Pecuniary Interests that members may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of 
the Parish Council’s Code of Conduct and to consider any prior requests from members of 
Dispensations that accord with Localism Act 2011 s33(b-e) (NB this does not preclude any later 
declarations)  
None Received 
05.04.22.5 To confirm and sign the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 1st February 
2022  
Council APPROVED minutes of parish council meeting held on 1 February 2022 
05.04.22.6 To receive the Clerk’s Report and agree actions 
The Clerks report was received as per APPENDIX 1  
Council requested the Clerk e-mail Andrea Pellegram to see why they are no longer receiving the 
planning newsletter.  
Clerk to invite a speaker from Tredington School and the police to speak at the annual parish 
meeting. 
05.04.22.7 To receive a report from the Borough Councillor  
The Borough Councillor report was received as per APPENDIX 2 
05.04.22.8 To receive a report from the County Councillor  
The County Councillor report was received APPENDIX 3 
05.04.22.9 To received a report from Community Speedwatch 
The police confirmed that their main priority was road incidents, speeding and driving without a 
seatbelt.  
The police are in support of Community Speedwatch and will supply them with a speed gun. 
Community Speed Watch (CSW) confirmed the following:  
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 they had been successful in a bid to the police commissioner fund so will now have 2 guns and 2 
clicker counters.  
 They had received formal confirmation that they have secured funding of £8335 towards the 
village gates. They had costed 12 village gates and 3 quotes were reviewed by the council. The 
chosen quote came to a total of £8500 and the council AGREED to pay the shortfall of £165. The 
gates will be ordered and installed before early June.  
 They had been through the village with Highways and looked at different signs. Highways have 
agreed for lines to be repainted. Highways have also agreed that Tredington school will now be a 
school zone and there will be a chevron where two accidents have happened. 
  CSW also confirmed they have requested for white margins to be painted by the village gates 
which would enhance the idea that the road is narrowing and encourage people to reduce speeding. 
05.04.22.10 To receive a report on the Rural Forum meeting held 31st March 2022  
The chairman confirmed a full report had been circulated to council prior to the meeting however 
the main points were:  
 There will no longer be a JCS plan per town it will not be a regional strategy.  
 The 4500 houses at Elm Park and the St. Modwin houses being built around Hayden Sewage works 
will come online when the new junction 10 is built. 
 The Tewkesbury Borough Plan which should provide a 5 year plan for the town is still not 
approved.  
 The Chairman had asked for an update on junction 9 however Highways advised they can either 
work on junction 9 or 10 and the decision had been to work on junction 10.  
 The motorway bridge at Staverton will be closed for 2.5 years. Roads will also be closed at 
Badgworth and before either are finished roads at Banfurlong will also be closed.  
 The enforcement officer has been on site at the building works on coombe hill as the hedges have 
been removed which are going to be replanted in the next season.  
 The Chairman raised the issue of the sewer system from the new developments however 
Tewkesbury Borough Council did not know about the sewage system in the borough council area.  
 The solar farm is not with the Borough Solicitor for review. 
05.04.22.11 Finance, documents circulated prior to the meeting  
05.04.22.11a To approve the April 2022 payment list/those paid since last meeting, to note 
receipts and agree actions  
Council APPROVED payments list from April 2022 totalling £1613.10 as per APPENDIX 3. 
05.04.22.11b To approve the bank reconciliation and budget monitoring report  
Council APPROVED budget monitoring and bank reconciliation as follows:  
Current Acc. £6034.96, Bus Account £11475.34, Comm Fund £40422 
05.04.22.12 To discuss S106 monies and agree actions  
The council reviewed the list supplied by TBC and agreed the following: 
£68173 Sports Facilities Contribution must be used to extend the MUGA and the council agreed to 
put a list together of what this money could be spent on.  
 
£47,009.83 Communities Facilities Contribution is for the pump track and is to be actioned asap. The 
council agreed to find out if planning required.  
 
The £589.02 works contribution and the £1742.67 community facilities contribution will be used for 
hardstanding outside the community centre. 
05.04.22.13 To appoint members to the planning working group  
Council appointed Cllrs A. Troughton, P. Ternouth and T. Juckes to the planning working group 
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05.04.22.14 To receive an update on footpath to school, traffic, highways, drainage, village gates, 
speed cameras and speeding in the village and agree actions 
Council discussed the following points: 
  Drainage – The council AGREED Tigers ditch needed dredging although a resident had raised 
concern on sticklebacks living in the ditch. Council AGREED this should be looked at as a committee 
as there is a problem in where to put the spoil.  
 Footpath to the School – Community Speedwatch had requested to be involved in the footpath 
from the school to Stoke Orchard. Council AGREED although this was their responsibility it also came 
under safety for children linking to CSW and therefore they were happy for them to be involved as 
long as the council retained control. 
05.04.22.15 To receive an update regarding the Neighbourhood Development Plan and agree 
actions  
Cllr Ternougth confirmed he was working with CSW on this. 
05.04.22.16 To receive an update from Community Liaison Group and agree actions  
Cllr Newton proposed offering hot desk space in the office at the Community Centre. Council 
REJECTED this idea due to regulations not allowing the council to make money that way. 
05.04.22.17 To receive an update regarding the Public Open Space and agree actions  
The chairman advised he would contact Tewkesbury Borough Council to try and get the open space 
signed over 
05.04.22.18 To receive an update regarding M5 Junctions 9 and 10 and agree actions 
 Council AGREED this had been covered in agenda item 10 the Rural Forum Meeting. 
05.04.22.19 To receive an update regarding Neighbourhood Watch and agree actions  
There was nothing to update as no crime had been committed in the area 
05.04.22.20 To receive an update regarding planning/enforcement ref. Planning Application 
05.04.22.20a 22/00205/FUL - Cleeve Station House Stoke Road Stoke Orchard Cheltenham  
The council had NO OBJECTION to this application as long as it is used for family use only. 
05.04.22.21 To note agenda items for the next Parish Council Meeting  
Jubilee  
05.04.22.22 Date of the next parish council meeting – 3rd May 2022 
 
 
Meeting Close: 21:22 
 
Signed_______________________________  Dated_______________________________ 
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From Monday 4 April 2022 the new refuse and recycling calendars are being delivered to all 
properties. They will be hung on the handles by the Ubico green bin refuse crews over a 2-week 
period.  
 
The calendar provides residents with the key service information about what time the bin needs to 
be out, when it will be collected (including the bank holiday arrangements) and also what can and 
can’t be recycled from the kerbside. Also raising awareness of good quality, clean recycling with an 
aim to bring down the levels of contamination in the blue bin recycling collections.  
 
Promoting of the service which now allows most residents to recycle small waste electricals and 
electronic equipment from home too.  
 
Other councils are looking to try and encourage Tewkesbury to join them in three weekly refuse 
collections. I would welcome your views on this proposal.  
 
Regarding the climate change an O carbon initiative the council are currently looking at options for a 
solar Car Park Canopy in the Council car park.  
 
The Council are working with anti-social behaviour team to develop a new recording system so that 
all information is in one place. 
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APPENDIX 3  
 
Road works across the division:  
 Several overrunning projects have recently caused traffic chaos in the area. 
  I raised a question at County Council regarding how scheduling of works could be improved. 
  The cabinet member responded that while the County try and minimise disruption, the number of 
requests means that there will inevitably mean clashes.  
 I will continue to push on this as I still feel there is a better process for minimising such disruption – 
especially with so much house building taking place. 
 
A435 traffic lights/sewage drainage issues:  
 The above lights were shut off at race week due to issues with sewage drainage making the lights 
‘too dangerous’ to be kept on until work on the drains was sorted.  
 The issues was raised by residents, parish and borough councillors, and myself until finally the 
crossing lights were turned back on the 1st .  
 I am trying to get a meeting set up Severn Trent to get the issue resolved.  
 
Wingmoor MRF:  
 Waiting to hear back from Jonathon Harris, Grundon’s Technical Director, to set up a meeting 
about what Grundon is willing to do to reduce the odours coming from the site.  
 During the County Council Planning Committee meeting in January, Grundon was keen to 
emphasise their desire to be support the local community. 
 
New Primary School:  
 It has been fed back from the developer that the opening of the school will now be delayed by a 
year until September 2023.  
 Education Planning Department (EPD) has assured me that there are enough school spaces to 
meet demand despite the addition of the new estates in Cleeve.  
 However I have raised concerns as the push for a the new school came about due to large 
musculation previously made by the County Council on how many places were needed for the area. 
 I have sent a list of questions from residents to EPD regarding the school which I am waiting on  
 
Ukrainian Refugees:  
 A number of people in the area have asked if they can support Ukrainian refugees.  
 There is a dual track process: the home checks are being carried out by Borough/District councils 
and DBS checks are being carried out by the County once a match has been found.  
 If there a breakdown in the placement, the family is put back into the system to find a new match. 
 Encourage people to go to www.gov.uk/register-interest-homes-ukraine to register their interest 
and to find the latest information. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

202209 
Stoke Orchard and Tredington Parish Council 5th April 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


